
DEPARTMENT OF THE NAVY 
COMMANDER 

NAVAL EDUCATION AND TRAINING COMMAND 
250 DALLAS STREET 

PENSACOLA, FLORIDA 32508-5220 

 
 
 
            NETCSTAFFINST 12771.2A 
            N1 
            25 Jan 21 
 
NETC STAFF INSTRUCTION 12771.2A 
 
From:  Commander, Naval Education and Training Command 
 
Subj:  ADMINISTRATIVE GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE 
 
Ref:   (a) DoD Instruction 1400.25 of 26 December 2013 
       (b) SECNAVINST 12771.2  
       
1.  Purpose.  To implement the provisions of references (a), 
Chapter 771, and (b), and to establish a system through which a 
covered Naval Education and Training Command (NETC) 
Headquarters' employee or group of employees may file a 
grievance and receive a prompt decision. 
 
2.  Cancellation.  NETCSTAFFINST 12771.2. 
 
3.  Policy.  The prevailing policy incorporated in this 
regulation is that employee grievances will be given objective 
consideration and disposed of promptly, fairly, and to the 
extent possible at the lowest level.  The procedures set forth 
in this instruction are designed to achieve these objectives. 
 
4.  Employee Rights.  Grievant(s) and their representative(s) 
must be assured: 
 
    a.  Freedom from restraint, interference, coercion, 
discrimination, or reprisal in presenting a grievance. 
 
    b.  A reasonable amount of official duty time, if otherwise 
in a duty status at the employing activity, to prepare a 
grievance, to present grievances, and to communicate with 
management and personnel officials.  Employees must coordinate 
the use of official duty time for such purposes with the 
immediate supervisor. 
 
    c.  Grievants have the right to be accompanied, represented, 
and advised by a representative of their own choice in 
processing a grievance under this procedure.  The designation of 
a representative must be made in writing.  The deciding official 



NETCSTAFFINST 12771.2A 
                                           25 Jan 21 

 

 2 

may disallow the choice of an individual as a representative, at 
the informal or formal stage of the grievance, which would 
result in a conflict of interest or position, a conflict with 
the priority needs of the NETC, or would give rise to 
unreasonable cost to the Government. 
 
    d.  Grievant(s) and their representative(s) shall have full 
access to relevant information and shall be given copies of such 
information unless to do so would be unduly burdensome or 
contrary to law or regulation. 
 
    e.  Employees have the right to communicate with the 
servicing Human Resources Specialist or an Equal Employment 
Opportunity Counselor during the grievance process.     
 
5.  Delegation of Authority.  Authority within NETC Headquarters 
is delegated as follows: 
 
    a.  Division Directors and Special Assistants (DD/SAs) are 
delegated the authority to act as deciding officials on all 
administrative grievances within their divisions. 
 
    b.  If a grievance involves a DD/SA, the employee may 
present the grievance to the Chief of Staff. 
 
6.  Responsibilities 
 
    a.  Grievant.  The grievant is responsible for: 
 
        (1) Filing the grievance in a timely manner (orally or 
in writing at the informal stage and in writing at the formal 
stage). 
 
        (2) Providing a clear statement of the issue(s).  Vague 
or general allegations cannot be properly spoken to or 
investigated and will not be accepted for processing. 
 
        (3) Indicating the specific personal relief sought. 
 
        (4) Identifying their complaint as a grievance. 
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    b.  Deciding Official.  The deciding official is responsible 
for: 
 
        (1)  Making the final decision on whether to suspend or 
cancel all or part of a grievance. 
 
        (2) Determining which issues, if any, will be 
investigated if the grievance is accepted. 
 
        (3) Determining whether to allow a grievant’s choice of 
representative. 
 
        (4) Determining which of the following methods will be 
used to resolve the grievance: 
 
            (a) The facts presented in the written grievance. 
 
            (b) Appointing a fact-finder to conduct an 
investigation into an issue(s) raised in a grievance.  The fact-
finder must be a person who has not been involved in the matter 
being grieved and who does not occupy a position subordinate to 
any official who recommended, advised, made a decision on, or 
who otherwise is or was involved in the matter being grieved.  
Fact-finding guidelines are available from the servicing Human 
Resources Specialist. 
 
        (5) Issuing a final decision on the grievance within the 
time frames stipulated in the procedure paragraph below. 
 
        (6) Establishing a grievance file and forwarding a copy 
of the file, informal and formal, to the servicing Human 
Resources Specialist at the conclusion of the grievance process.  
The grievance file should contain, as a minimum: 
 
            (a) The employee’s written grievance. 
 
            (b) The written designation of representative, if 
any. 
 
            (c) In the case of fact-finding or an investigation, 
the written designation of the management representative. 
 
            (d) The report of findings and recommendations of 
the fact-finder, if any. 
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            (e) The grievant and/or the representative’s written 
comments on the contents of the grievance file, if any. 
 
            (f) The decision issued by the deciding official 
with supporting statements, if any. 
 
        (7) Ensure that information relative to a grievance is 
revealed only to those who have a need to know. 
 
    c.  Human Resources Office (HRO).  The HRO shall: 
 
        (1) Provide advice, guidance, and necessary assistance 
for processing grievances. 
 
        (2) Maintain grievance files established by the deciding 
official for 4 years. 
 
    d.  NETC Office of General Counsel (OGC).  The OGC shall 
provide legal advice and assistance during the process to 
supervisors, managers, and HRO. 

 
    e.  Immediate Supervisor or Official at the Lowest Level 
Empowered to deal with the Grievance.  The immediate supervisor 
or official at the lowest level empowered to deal with the 
grievance is responsible at the informal stage for: 
 
        (1) Giving full consideration to the grievance. 
 
        (2) Scheduling a meeting with the grievant within 10 
calendar days of receipt of the grievance. 
 
        (3) Providing a written decision within 30 calendar days 
from the date the grievance was filed. 
 
7.  Coverage and Exclusions.  This regulation applies to any 
matter of concern and/or dissatisfaction relating to the 
employment of an employee(s) which is subject to the control of 
NETC management.  Excluded from coverage are the following: 
 
    a.  The content of published agency regulations and policy. 
 
    b.  Any matter covered by a negotiated grievance procedure 
or subject to formal review and adjudication by the Merit 
Systems Protection Board, the Office of Personnel Management, 
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the Federal Labor Relations Authority, or the Equal Employment 
Opportunity Commission; or, any matter that the employee files 
under another review or reconsideration procedure, or dispute 
resolution process within the Department of Defense. 
 
    c.  Non-selection for promotion from a group of properly 
ranked and certified candidates or failure to receive a non-
competitive promotion. 
 
    d.  A proposed action that has not been effected. 
 
    e.  The substance of an employee’s performance elements, 
standards, or work objectives. 
 
    f.  Termination of an employee during a probationary or 
trial period. 
 
    g.  Return of a probationary supervisor to a non-supervisory 
position for failure to satisfactorily complete the probationary 
period. 
 
    h.  Termination or expiration of a time-limited excepted 
appointment, a term or temporary appointment or promotion, or a 
Senior Executive Service (SES) limited emergency or limited term 
appointment, on the date specified as a condition of employment 
at the time the appointment or promotion was made. 
 
    i.  The termination of a temporary or term promotion at a 
time other than in paragraph 7h above, provided the employee was 
informed in advance of the temporary nature of the appointment 
or promotion and the employee was returned to their former 
position from which temporarily promoted or to a different 
position of equivalent grade and pay. 
 
    j.  Oral admonishments and letters of caution.   
 
    k.  Determinations concerning awards, additional step 
increases, recruitment or relocation bonuses, retention 
allowances, physicians comparability or additional pay 
allowances, supervisory differentials, critical position pay, or 
dual compensation waivers. 
 
    l.  The adoption of or failure to adopt an employee 
suggestion or invention. 
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    m.  An action taken per the terms of a formal agreement 
voluntarily entered into by an employee which assigns the 
employee from one geographical location to another or returns 
the employee from an overseas assignment. 
 
    n.  An allegation or complaint of discrimination as a result 
of an employee’s race, color, religion, sex, age, marital 
status, national origin, or physical or mental handicap. 
 
    o.  Position classification decisions and any resulting 
actions covered by the Position Classification Appeals process. 
 
    p.  For SES employees, performance evaluations and awards 
(including meritorious or distinguished executive rank awards), 
reassignment following receipt of an unsatisfactory rating, 
return to another pay system during the one-year period of 
probation or for less than fully successful executive 
performance or for failure to be recertified, conditional 
recertification, or termination during probation for 
unacceptable performance. 
 
    q.  SES or Senior Level pay rate changes. 
 
    r.  A matter where no form of personal relief to the 
employee is appropriate (these involve matters not personal to 
the employee or the employee’s well-being or career, such as a 
complaint or allegation against third parties). 
 
    s.  A matter not subject to the direct control of NETC 
Headquarters.    
 
8.  Procedure.  An employee may present a grievance concerning a 
continuing practice or condition at any time.  A grievance 
concerning a particular act or occurrence must be presented 
within 15 days of the date of that act of occurrence or the date 
the employee first became aware of it.  Alternative Dispute 
Resolution (ADR) is a process that allows parties to informally 
resolve cases at an early stage.  This process can improve 
communication and relationships in the workplace.  Based upon 
this, both employees and managers are encouraged to utilize the 
ADR process to resolve their dispute.  Director, HRO will 
provide assistance in obtaining a neutral (e.g., conciliator, 
facilitator, or mediator) to assist both parties.  
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    a.  Informal/Problem Solving Grievance Procedure 
 
        (1) An employee may informally present, orally or in 
writing, a work-related grievance to their immediate supervisor 
before filing a formal grievance.  If the problem involves a 
matter or action directly involving that supervisor, and the 
employee has been unable to resolve the matter with that 
supervisor, the employee may present the matter to the next 
level supervisor.  If the next level supervisor is the deciding 
official, then the employee will begin the grievance process at 
the formal stage of the process. 
 
        (2) At this time, the employee and/or a management 
official that has the authority to resolve the conflict may 
request an attempt for resolution through the ADR process.  Upon 
request, the use of a neutral (e.g., conciliator, facilitator, 
or mediator) will be scheduled by the Director, HRO after 
verification that both parties have agreed to utilize this 
process. 
 
        (3) The supervisor considers the problem and all 
pertinent facts.  The supervisor attempts to resolve it within 
15 calendar days but in no case later than 30 calendar days 
unless an extension is mutually agreeable.  When the employee 
presents the problem orally, the supervisor’s determination may 
be oral or written.  When the problem is presented in writing, 
the determination must be in writing. 
 
        (4) The informal/problem solving stage concludes when 
the problem is resolved; the employee receives the supervisor’s 
decision; or 30 calendar days have expired from the date the 
grievance was filed and there is no agreement to extend the 30-
calendar-day time limit. 
 
        (5) If the problem is not resolved, the supervisor 
informs the employee of the time limit for filing a formal 
grievance.  If the supervisor believes the grievance process 
does not cover the matter, the supervisor will advise the 
employee of the appropriate process, if any, for resolving the 
problem. 
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    b.  Formal Grievance Procedure 
 
        (1) If the grievance is not resolved to the satisfaction 
of the grievant at the informal step, the grievant may submit 
the grievance in writing to the management official who has the 
authority to resolve the grievance within 15 days after receipt 
of the informal decision.  The management official at this level 
is referred to as the deciding official.  When submitted, the 
grievant must: 
 
            (a) Be in writing to the deciding official with a 
copy to the servicing Human Resources Specialist.  The employee 
or the designated representative should sign the grievance. 
 
            (b) Contain sufficient detail to identify and 
clarify the basis for the grievance. 
 
            (c) Specify the personal relief requested by the 
grievant.  Personal relief is a specific remedy directly 
benefiting the grievant(s) which may not include a request for 
disciplinary or other action affecting another employee or 
apologies.  A copy of the informal reply should be submitted 
with the grievance. 
 
        (2) The deciding official decides whether to accept or 
reject all or part of the grievance; whether to join similar or 
identical grievances; whether to require an investigation and 
how it shall be conducted; whether to allow the representative; 
and how much official duty time shall be given to the employee 
and the representative.  The deciding official may also 
designate an individual to investigate a grievance and, when 
authorized, to make recommendations concerning its disposition. 
 
        (3) The deciding official issues a written decision no 
later than 60 calendar days from the date the grievance was 
filed, whether at the informal/problem-solving or formal stage.  
The deciding official may extend time frames by 30 calendar days 
when warranted to insure proper consideration is given to 
resolution of the grievance.  The employee and the deciding 
official must mutually agree to any further extensions beyond 90 
calendar days. 
 
        (4) The deciding official’s decision on the merits of a 
grievance is final and not subject to review.  However, if the 
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deciding official fails to issue a decision within 90 calendar 
days or denies the grievance for reasons of untimeliness or 
exclusion from coverage, the employee may request a review of 
the grievance.  An individual at the next higher level of 
authority above that of the deciding official conducts the 
review.   
 
    c.  General Information 
 
        (1) Grievances can be canceled at any time at the 
employee’s request, when the employee terminates employment and 
relief can no longer be granted, in the event of the death of 
the employee when pay is not an issue, and when the employee 
fails to furnish required information or proceed with the 
grievance.   
 
        (2) An employee may file a discrimination complaint or a 
grievance but not both.  If an employee raises an allegation of 
discrimination during the processing of a grievance, management 
notifies the employee in writing that introduction of the 
allegation will serve to terminate processing of the matter 
under this process.  The grievant will be given an opportunity 
to withdraw the allegation of discrimination and continue under 
the administrative grievance process or proceed under the 
discrimination complaint procedure beginning with the counseling 
stage.  If the employee decides to use the discrimination 
complaint procedure, the grievance will be canceled and the 
employee will be notified in writing. 
 
        (3) Identical grievances may be joined for processing.   
 
9.  Records Management 
 
    a.  Records created as a result of this instruction, 
regardless of format or media, must be maintained and 
dispositioned per the records disposition schedules located on 
the Department of the Navy Assistant for Administration, 
Directives and Records Management Division portal page at 
https://portal.secnav.navy.mil/orgs/DUSNM/DONAA/DRM/Records-and-
Information-Management/Approved%20Record%20Schedules/ 
Forms/AllItems.aspx  
 
    b.  For questions concerning the management of records 
related to this instruction or the records disposition 
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schedules, please contact the local records manager or the OPNAV 
Records Management Program (DNS-16). 

10. Review and Effective Date. Per OPNAVINST 5215.17A, NETC 
will review this instruction annually around the anniversary of 
its issuance date to ensure applicability, currency, and 
consistency with Federal, Department of Defense, Secretary of 
the Navy, and Navy policy and statutory authority using OPNAV 
5215/40 (Review of Instruction). This instruction will be in 
effect for 10 years, unless revised or cancelled in the interim, 
and will be reissued by the 10-year anniversary date if it is 
still required, unless it meets one of the exceptions in 
OPNAVINST 5215.17A, paragraph 9. Otherwise, if the instruction 
is no longer required, it will be processed for cancellation as 
soon as the need for cancellation is known following the 
guidance in OPNAV Manual 5215.1 of May 2016. 

Releasability and distribution: 
This instruction is cleared for public release and is available 
electronically via Content Manager or by email at 
netc_directives@navy.mil. 
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